TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




JULY 12, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule, Gail Nicholsen, Denise Meehan, Jeri Miltenberger, Larry Tompkins (Hunter), Jonathan Gross, Claire Davis, Lynne McGowan, Ellen Schorsch, Phyliss Parrish, Joan Morales, William MacGregor, Olivia & Rick Pedrick, Anita Buyers, Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle and Dan Zuckerman Catskill Daily Mail
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 6:50 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 28, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:50 PM Supervisor Pelham read the following aloud:  Notice is hereby given that the Town Board of the Town of Windham, Greene County, New York will meet at the Windham Town Hall, located at 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY on July 12, 2018 @ 6:50 pm for the purpose of conducting a public hearing upon proposed local law dealing with the membership of the Architectural Review Board. The purpose of this hearing is for public comment. All persons wishing to be heard upon this subject shall be heard at the hearing.  By Order of the Windham Town Board

The Supervisor opened the floor for public comment. Larry Tompkins (Hunter) would like to know why the Board is abandoning it.  Supervisor Pelham “we are not abandoning it we are going to shift it back the Planning Board”. Supervisor Pelham the Architectural Review Board has not had a quorum since last September 2017.  There have been sign permit applications that have been held up due to no quorum present. “We are just going to shift back to the original law where you have to be a planning board member to be on the ARB Board”.  Councilman Walker “It will be given back to the planning board has one of their responsibilities”. Various people spoke: Denise Meehan, Claire Davis, Lynne McGowan, Jeri Miltenberger, Phyllis Parrish, William MacGregor and Larry Tompkins. Each one having a comment or concern why the ARB Board should remain as they are.  Supervisor Pelham there will still be an ARB board but it will be the planning board members.  Again, the ARB Board has not had a quorum since last September 2017.  The ARB Board cannot vote as they need at least four (4) members for a quorum.  As people are waiting to have their signs permits approved it is not fair for them to wait for the ARB Board to have a quorum, when the ARB Board only meets once a month first Friday of each month at 4pm for one hour. ARB members can only be appointed by the Town Board.  Councilman Murray a legal quorum meeting is four members must be physically present that is the law not three present and one on the phone.  Supervisor Pelham agreed in the beginning to separate the two boards as he knew the new ARB Board would take their job very seriously. The Town Board’s intend is to roll the ARB Board back into the Planning Board where it originally started from.   Councilman Murray spoke the Association of Towns has classes, we are also members of the Planning Federation that we make this information available to the Planning Board has it is a requirement for their continuing education. Legally we need to have one more public hearing before anything can be decided upon. The Town Board made a motion to set a final public hearing for the next meeting on July 26, 2018 @ 6:50 pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. The Supervisor closed the meeting at 7:15 pm with a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING OPENED AT 7:15 PM
1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  There is a water leak in our new water line on South Street and the contractors are trying to find it.  You will see a lot of activity there as they are trying to resolve the problem as soon as possible.
2.TOWN OF WINDHAM EMBLEM: Olivia Pedrick was present.  Olivia is an Art Student at WAJ School.  She handed out color copies of the new town emblem for the public to see.  Claire Davis asked if this is open for public comment.  Supervisor Pelham the town emblem is not open for discussion.  The emblem will be used on the town vehicles, office letter head and business cards.  Supervisor Pelham thanked Olivia for a great job well done and everyone applauded her.
3.NOISE CONTROL COMPLAINT: Anita Buyers (Maplecrest) was present.  There is a reoccurring problem every weekend with supped up, big tall trucks and motorcycles racing up & down plus they are competing with all the bicyclists on County Route 65/Big Hollow Road, Maplecrest. She “has been to a couple of planning board meetings recently with some issues and she is always referred back, they say to talk to the Town Board because we do not have any zoning”.  She has been repeatedly told this.  She is not opposed to Hitchcock’s Wedding Barn.  On June 30 at 10:30 pm she heard loud music, at that point she was not too upset but at midnight the music was still playing and the sound does carry she did not call the Town or the Police. Councilman Murray spoke there are no Sound Ordinances. She is not opposed to it; she does feel that at midnight on a Saturday night it is too last for wedding music to be blasting. She also wanted to know about the last film company-Net Flix that was here in town if they made a donation to the Town of Windham.  Supervisor Pelham stated they gave the Town a donation.  Next time Anita sees the racing on her road she will call the police.
4.REQUEST TO USE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM on July 20, 2018 for filming opportunity: Kate Rauber & Jay Buim, Director were not present.  The Meeting Room has already been approved for the Windham Historical Society @ 6pm. With regular town business on July 20 not sure if that room will work if town hall is busy, maybe on Saturday, July 21 would be better. The meeting room is open on July 21.  The Town Clerk will get in touch with Kate Rauber. 
5.TOWN PROPERTY FOR POLITICAL PURPOSES.   

REQUEST TO USE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM: Ellen Schorsch on July 17, 2018 @ 6:30 pm.  Jonathan Gross and Ellen Schorsch of the Mountain Top Progressives were present.  Jonathan would like clarification from the last meeting. He is paraphrasing “The town property cannot be used for political purposes or political organizations. That includes the church and the town hall meeting room”.  We have been meeting once a month in the town hall meeting room. And it has been great for them.  They are now confused, they have sent a letter to the Town Attorney Larry Gardner and Supervisor Pelham, citing the Associate Council from the Association of Towns just to clarify things.  We do know that properties have been used for political caucuses. Supervisor Pelham state “which is legal”. Jonathan again paraphrased from the Associate Council Association of Towns in Albany said, “The town can allow parties to use town property for reasonable consideration-this would be no different than if a town allowed, let’s say a wildlife group to rent out a room for its monthly meeting and that group would have to go through the same application process”.  They also state, “The town facilities may be used however for valid governmental purposes encouraging public to participate in the democratic process and that when allowing facilities to be used in this respect local officials should take care to make sure that activities do not persuade or convey favoritism, partisanship, partiality, approval or disapproval”. Finally, “In sum a town may not allow any of its funds or resources to be used in advance for candidates or parties. A town may however, allow its facilities and resources to be used for the purpose of educating and informing the public on issues”.  Mountain Top Progressives are really a public service group, we do have a political point of view and we do talk about that but we have been involved in hurricane relieve, we have a committee on senior services, we had an opioid forum which was well attended, earth day and an environmental committee and we are now working on rural transportation.  We would like to continue to use these facilities. We would like you to reconsider.  Supervisor Pelham “we really have not made up our minds as we are reviewing as well.  As long as you are not focusing on a party or one 
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candidate stuff like that you are more than welcome to use the room”.  Councilman Murray, “and no fund-raising purposes”.
6.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT for June 2018: $5,027.01. Motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
7.GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #14 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve this resolution was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #15 OF 2018:  to authorize the Supervisor to establish a new expense account within the General Fund, Expense #7140-14 for Playground & Rec. Administration Personnel Service.  A motion to approve this resolution was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
NEW APPOINTMENT FOR PLAYGROUND & REC. PERSONNEL:  Effective immediately Karl Gonzalez will be appointed with the title Working Foreman for Playground & Rec. Administration Personnel Service at CD Lane Park.  He will be paid a stipend at the end of the year in the amount of $5,000.00, which we are going to change to on an hourly rate not to exceed $5,000.00.  This will start May 1-October 31.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. He received a request form the Town Supervisor asking if possible to have the cross walks in town painted prior to the parade & 4th event.  NYS DOT was there on July 3, 2018 to paint the lines.  On the 4th of July the highway department assisted the police department with the traffic sticks as they are very effective.  The Parks & Rec. guys are caught up on the mowing as the grass isn’t growing as fast; they have been fixing the pot holes in the municipal parking lots. They have installed two new named street signs for Anchor Camp Road and Copper Ridge.  The highway is scheduled to be motor paving 4/10ths of a mile on Pheasant Lane on Tuesday July 17, 2018, signs are up and the WRIP radio has been notified for a traffic announcement for that day. Mowing has been done on the spillways at the two flood control damns in Maplecrest & Begley Road. This gets done a couple of times a year and we can bill Batavia Kill Watershed to generator a little bit of income. Maintaining the growth of the brush along the town roads is being cut & chipped on both sides.  It takes 4-5 guys for about 3-4 weeks to keep the brush under control.  Recently, Gary visited the Town of Knox in Albany County, NY for a machine demonstration on a brush mower that attaches to a tractor.  He talked to other towns about this brush mower.  He handed to the Board a bid quote for this brush mower with tractor $106,167.00 for their review something that the Town might think about purchasing in the future. Right now, it cost the Town $80,000.00 in labor to manually cut brush. Councilman Murray suggested August we start to look at the budget for next year, remind the board then. 
9.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. Davia presented the Board with a fee quote for a Narcotic & Control Substance Box that is needed on both of the Windham Ambulances.  The fee quote is for $1,250.00.  A motion to approve the purchase of 2 boxes was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
10.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  All the vehicles are in good service thanks to former Chief Karl Gonzalez.  The 4th of July went well we had a lot of people.  He would like to thank the NYS Police and Greene County Sheriff’s Office for their help as well.  Jim Scarey actually plans and sets up the parade as he has been doing this for years and would like to Thank Jim for the great job he is doing.  The Chief spoke to Anita Buyers directly next time she sees anyone racing on County Route 65 to please call the police, as they need to know this. Police car 84 is at River Valley Radio, they can take all the equipment, lights, radio, etc off to put on the new police vehicle.  The Chief also presented to the Board pictures of an all terrain vehicle to be used by the Police Department. There is a law enforcement program that we can participate in. We would get the vehicle for free, we do not have to pay for it and we get to use it for 11 months, return it and then we get to start all over again as long as the program is there.  We will have to buy a windshield, side mirrors and put our town lettering on it and we have to maintain it. The machine would come from Matt’s Cycle in Coxsackie. It doesn’t go fast, 30 
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mph.  It is a very useful machine.  Supervisor Pelham gave permission for the Chief to do more research on the vehicle. 
11.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker is working on editing the CWT resolution with expanding the path from Hensonville to Maplecrest and hopes to have something for the next town board meeting.  Councilman Peters has ordered two new computers off of state bid for $200 less than expected for the Ambulance Office and the Town Clerk’s Office.  Thomas Davidoff, DEP has walked the Lake Heloise property (old White Birches) in support of us making use of the area for recreational use of walking, hiking & water kayaking.  Tom is also helping Councilman Peters out with 2 land use permits for the Lake Heloise project and the revised land use permit for the trail between Hensonville to Maplecrest.  With the approved uses that DEP already has & the approved trail construction they already have.  Councilman Peters in his own personal suggestion he would like to move forward on the trail that they will allow us to build on and then on a separate issue on the side we can discuss different approved uses, having a particular use that is not approved should not hold up something that is approved. He is not in opposition to work with CWT and others on expanding the acceptable uses but we should keep moving forward. Councilman Van Valin spoke to Ed from Collar City he has been on vacation, he will meet on Monday for appointment to when he can finish the project that he will be doing for free.  He will be repainting the east side of the Library and all the window sills. This is part of his extended agreement with the Town. Spoke with Fred Grober of Delaware Engineering as they are looking at the sidewalk project at the Centre Property.   Gary’s highway guys have been out checking the sidewalks on Main Street as well. They are looking to start this sidewalk work project on/or about the 2nd week October  after the Autumn Affair as the front yard will have to be closed off to the public in order to get the work done.  They will also be fixing the sidewalk at the WWTP.  Councilman Murray would like to thank Mr. MacGregor for meeting with him as it was a very informative meeting concerning the interest of the ARB Board.  Meet with a water customer who has sludge in his water.  Hydrants through town have been flushed yesterday & today.  Attorney Larry Gardner has reviewed the ARB Board Law and he is ready to discuss this with the Town Board after the public input meeting.   He is also reviewing the materials from the Association of Towns on “Use of Public Meeting Rooms”.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Claire Davis asked Larry Gardner if he reviewed the microphone letter she had sent to him as well as the Supervisor, each of the four Board members and the Town Clerk. Larry Gardner yes, he had reviewed it and the Board will address that. Supervisor Pelham having a microphone in the board room is up to solely the discretion of the Supervisor.  Claire insisted that microphones should be at a town board meeting. Councilman Walker suggested if there was less chatter from the audience, everyone could hear!  Anita Buyers would like to make a suggestion that both the Planning Board and the Town Board should have name plates in front of them.  Denise Meehan had various questions for the Town Board members. She asked Councilman Peters about liability insurance questions concerning the DEP property at Lake Heloise. Councilman Peters we are still in very early stages, we have not gotten to that point to be discussing liability insurance. Denise asked about the Centre Property repairs and to Councilman Van Valin do you have an idea on the total cost & where are the funds coming from to pay for this.  We have an estimate from Fred Grober which will include tearing out, replacing and widening the new sidewalk; across the front raising the risings on the stone threads, both landings of the steps; drainage along the east side, under the sidewalk, re-pitching sidewalk and a drop-down curb that was round $73,000.00.  This will all be discussed at budget time if there is a line on the budget.  Denise brought up at the last meeting by Lisa Jaeger about an informal gathering at the Centre Property to get educated with the DEP buy out.  Supervisor Pelham this is not a done deal no contract has been signed.  “This Board doesn’t feel comfortable telling people what they can and cannot do with their property.”  The Zerega’s and Mr. Poelker are still in very early stages of the program.  There is a lot too it, before they can even qualify.  Supervisor Pelham received a call from John Mathiesen that runs the programs at CWC and he would like to come to a board meeting and speak. Councilman Murray the CWC administer the whole program they are the best ones to speak with.  Councilman Van Valin “everyone worries about the future of Windham. He is working on the mountain right now with a particular group of people, on one particular parcel and a neighbor took that email and propagated it, multiplied it and sent it all over the place and it comes back in a negative sense that the Board is destroying the Town of Windham.  Every time this happens people stop buying 
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properties and then they don’t want anything to do with the Town of Windham. People need to get a little more factual.  In the defense of the Supervisor and the Board, Zerega’s came here to ask us for one thing that we direct them to anything that would avail them to funds to not tear down the building. It didn’t come out of the meeting that way.  Everyone wants respect for what they are doing but they don’t want to give us the Town Board respect for what we are doing. When we are here and have to follow the letter of the law it is not so easy; no offense to the ARB, when you are on a board don’t point the finger at us. You work at the bequest of the Town Board.”  Denise is asking as a Board to take an informal gathering meeting as a Q & A session at the Centre Property. She would also like to suggest the need of a part-time grant writer as there are a lot of grants available. Bill MacGregor talked about zoning laws when he was on the town board way back when the town has never had zoning laws.  He liked the town emblem but he thinks the town has already adopted an emblem way back in the days of Pat Meehan as Town Supervisor.  Anita Buyers has good news.  Senior Citizens are being hired as lifeguards at some state parks. Villa Vossila, Tannersville, NY has offered to pay for the Red Cross training of anyone interested of age starting at 16 years old. Larry Tompkins would like to thank Denise for all that she had to say.  He would also like to have Thank Gary Thorington as the Highway Superintendent.  Everyone applauded him.  After much discussion on various topics the Supervisor thanked everyone and closed public comments.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS July 12, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #13-G contained vouchers #506-536, totaling $17,576.17 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #13 contained vouchers #127-129, totaling $1,629.52 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #13 contained vouchers #182-195, totaling $7,840.45 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #7 contained vouchers #47-55, totaling $3,009.44 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
CWC STORMWATER FLOOD HAZARD MITIGATION WARRANT #2 contained voucher #3, totaling $4,550.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

NY RISING WARRANT #13 (Culvert CO 65, Generators & Mad Brook) contained voucher #24-26, totaling $93,563.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P for General contained 10 claims, totaling $8,386.79 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 23 claims, totaling $12,729.38 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 6 claims, totaling $6,221.69                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,844.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P contained 3 claims, totaling $251.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:26 pm to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a contract issue, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner & John Brust Delaware Engineering was allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Murray made a motion at 8:45 pm to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:45 pm on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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